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Adverse Childhood Experiences and Immigration Policy:  
An Issue on Which Psychology Can Speak with One Voice 

Morgan T. Sammons, PhD, ABPP 
Executive Officer of the National Register of Health Services Psychologists 

 
This monthôs column was supposed to focus on the fieldôs progress toward the use of virtual 
reality environments in psychological service delivery. I have decided that is more important to 
focus on our governmentôs decision to separate immigrant children from their families, and our 
professionôs response to this policy. 
 
In any situation where emotions run high, it is important to state the facts accurately, insofar as 
they can be known. What we know as fact today includes, at minimum, the following: 
 
The U.S. Border Patrol has been arresting, charging, sentencing, and deporting immigrants on 
the southern border en masse since 2005 under a Department of Homeland Security (DHS) 
program called Operation Streamline. Immigrants are charged with illegal entry (a misdemean-
or) or illegal reentry (a felony). They are tried in groups with no personal legal representation 
(courts have generally held that many constitutional legal protections do not apply to those im-
migrating illegally) and are generally sentenced to time served and immediately deported. In 
late 2017 in Texas and Arizona, DHS began to charge parents with accompanying minor chil-
dren, who had previously been exempted from this policy, and began separating children from 
their parents. The policy was limited to a few areas until earlier this spring; it is now enforced 
across the border as a result of an April policy directive by the Attorney General of the United 
States. According to DHS, from April 19 to May 31, 1,995 children had been separated from 
their families and sent to resettlement areas, where more than 11,000 migrant children are now 
held. Parents are sent to a number of detention facilities, jails, and prisons throughout the coun-
try. The DHS denies separating infants from parents; however, immigration advocates state that 
such separations occur. 
 
The policy deliberately targets families with children to deter further illegal immigration. Accord-
ing to an unnamed DHS official quoted in the Los Angeles Times on June 16, the number of 
families with children ñhas grown dramatically over the last few years because of not prosecut-
ing family members . . . cause and effect. Thatôs why we have to do this.ò 
 
Although, on June 15, the President stated in a press briefing that he ñhated the separationò, he 
had previously signed off on the order allowing such separation. Also last week, the Attorney 
General stated that definitions for asylum seekers were being restricted to exclude many indi-
viduals who report fleeing from gang violence or domestic abuse. White House Chief of Staff 
John Kelly stated over a year ago that the White House was considering a policy to deliberately 
separate children from families in order to deter immigration. On the other hand, DHS Chief 
Kirstjen Nielsen recently stated that children and their families were not being separated at the 
border, though much evidence exists to the contrary. 
 
While the new policy is only a few months old, at least as implemented on a broad scale, it 
does not seem to have had any effect on immigration patterns. In May 2018, Customs and Bor-

(Continued on page 10) 

The article below is from the National Register of Health Service Psychologistsô website and is 
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We have had another busy quarter.  
 

NMPA was instrumental in making the voices of NM psychologists heard at the Board of Psychologist Examin-
ersô (BoPE) May meeting. Following two years of groundwork by Drs. Thomas Sims, Laura Smith, Leslie Dozzo, and 
Dan Mathews, we mobilized our membership, enlisted the help of NM-licensed non-member psychologists, and ef-
fectively encouraged the BoPE to pass rule changes to lower our licensing fees and make it easier to bill for early ca-
reer psychologists. (And keep them in New Mexico!) 
 
In addition to the good doctors Sims, Smith, Dozzo, and Mathews1 our BoPE also deserves sincere thanks. I was pre-
sent for the May Board meeting and cannot begin to express how impressed I was with each memberôs commitment 
to protecting both the public and the profession. They attentively waded through a document of sufficiently nuanced 
details to trigger a coma in lesser mortalsðand produced a final product that will serve us well. So, thank you to: 
 
 Tomas Granados, Psy.D., Chair    Sandra Sehaver, Public Member 
 Tony Kreuch, Psy.D.     Wendy Shanahan, M.S., Public Member 
 Paul Bagwell, Psy.D. 
 SJ Soter, MD, Ph.D. 
 
The Board still has two vacancies. Last newsletter I informed you that NMPA submitted a roster of recommendations 
for the professional position. To my knowledge, our governor has not yet acted on this. 
 
Due perhaps to our win on the regulation changes, or perhaps to word getting out that we are such a terrific group of 
people, we have welcomed over 30 new members since the first of the year. Expanding our membership is important 
for two reasons: 
 
1. The greater our reach around the NM community of psychologists, the stronger and more representative our voice 
in the legislature. 

2. Each member of NMPA not only enjoys the benefits of membership but is one of the benefits of membership. 
Every single one of you/us is a resource for every single one of us. So, thank you all for being here for me and 
you are all welcome for my being here for you. 

 
Coming up next quarter. 
 
The NMPA Board will vote to establish our Early Career Psychologist and Graduate Student committees as óstanding 
committeesô which will give them an official place at the table and allow them to offer CE credit for some of their 
activities. 
 
Our Legislative Committee (LC) will ramp up for the long 2019 legislative session. As their work progresses, the LC 
chair, Dr. Taryn Goff, will keep us posted via the listserve. If you have concerns or questions, speak out. 
 
Hard on the heels of this newsletterôs publication will be our first NMPA Book Exchange and Networking Event. It is 
the brainchild of Dr. Debra Saslawski who tired of hearing me whimper about having to get rid of my precious books 
when I retired (husband opposed adding a wing to accommodate them). Debra pointed out that with so many of us 
increasingly óseasoned,ô there are likely other NMPA psychologists who have libraries needing new homes. Likely we 
also have many younger members who would enjoy free books and journals. Combine that with the opportunity to 
socialize outside a CE event (i.e., not during a ten-minute break during which you also must powder your nose or trim 
your moustache), and the NMPA-BEAN is born. See the ad on page 7 in this issue and please join us.  

1Great name for a law firm, donôt you think? 



 

New Mexico Psychological Association 

п 

Welcome New NMPA Members! 

ñOpen Mikeò 
 

The Magic Video: Redline vs. Blueline Thinking 
É 2018 Michael Baron, Ph.D. 

 
 

Sometimes a story told or metaphor shared can effectively make a point which strikes a resonating chord 
with the client. In the past year or so, what I will call ñThe Magic Video: Redline vs. Blueline Thinkingò 
seems to have proven meaningful with a number of my clients. On a broader scale, it raises questions of a 
philosophical nature on this thing called ñLife,ò which I will address briefly later. 
 
Before clients meet with me, they complete a ñNew Client Informationò form on my website. One question 
addresses therapy goals. Here are the instructions: 
 
Goals of therapy: What observable changes in yourself, your behavior, or your life would you most like to 
achieve by the end of therapy? One way of thinking about this is as follows: Imagine a non-stop movie film 
of your life for a typical week before therapy and a movie film of your life for a typical week after therapy. If 
therapy is beneficial, these movie films will look different from one another. Some desired things may be 
happening more often (or for the first time); some undesirable things may be happening less often (or not 
at all). Please list examples of those changes you are seeking.  
 
I then leave room for three goals, clients sometimes list more, but often multiple goals are really parts of, 
and are therefore reduced to, just one or two overarching goals. A first session is often entirely devoted to 
goals. Occasionally, toward the latter part of a first session, I may get started on obtaining background in-
formation, configured in the form of a time line, from birth to present. Most often, however, that information 
is acquired in the second session. After the clientôs goals and the time line are acquired, then we focus on 
the clientôs present circumstances and concerns. 
 
Not that other issues arenôt addressed, but most often, the client comes in each session essentially bring-
ing with him or her that ñnon-stop movie film of your lifeò for the intervening period, usually one or two 

(Continued on page 5) 
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weeks, between sessions. What I have recently done at times is introduced ñThe Magic Video.ò I explain: 
 
Imagine youôve brought in the movie film of your life since our last session, just your wakeful hours. And let 
us say we project that video onto a screen on the wall there. We see the entire visual story of all youôve 
done, all your interactions with others, and all your solo time as well. In addition weôll add closed captions, 
a line near the bottom of the screen in white letters, showing all the spoken words you and others shared 
with one another.  
 
Now hereôs where it gets a little magical. Beneath the closed caption line of the spoken words in white let-
ters is another line: all your thoughts, your internal messages. And all those words are either in red or blue. 
Red thoughts are those associated with feelings of anger, sadness, fear, or anxiety. Blue thoughts are 
those associated with either happiness, calmness, or when ñneutral,ò such as when you message yourself, 
ñTime to shower.ò  
 
Moreover, we could then do a time analysis of this video and determine how much of the time you are en-
gaged in ñredline thinkingò versus ñblueline thinking.ò This task appears to be to reduce the red and in-
crease the blue. 
 
The next question often is ñHow?ò The answers to that are probably as varied and numerous as there are 
therapists. The two most prevalent presenting problems in therapy are depression and anxiety. The ratio of 
time devoted to redline versus blueline thinking in our clientôs typical day may be hard to ascertain, but I 
believe it is our task to assist in the transition from red to blue. 
 
I then ask my client if she or he is familiar with ñStar Trekò and ñMr. Spock.ò Save for a 12-year-old raised 
among the Bushmen of Botswana, all are familiar with the Vulcan character. I ask for their description of 
Mr. Spock. Just yesterday a young client quickly answered, ñHuman computer.ò To convey redline thinking, 
I assume the role of an overwrought ñScottieò (with the Irish brogue of actor James Doohan): ñCaptain 
Kirrrk, the asterrroids arrre coming! What the hell arrre we going to do??!!ò In clinical terms heôséfreaking 
out. I tell the client that Captain Kirk turns to Mr. Spock who, without so much as batting an eyelash, tells 
Captain Kirk, in his monotone voice, ñI suggest we increase to warp speed 2, and vector interface at 27 
degrees relative to the Super Nova hydroplane.ò Or some such. Spock is cool as a hydroponic cucumber, 
has provided the needed ñdata,ò and Captain Kirk acts accordingly. Catastrophe averted. 
 
The difference is Scottie catastrophizes, engages in ñomigoshingò while Mr. Spock assumes a thoughtful 
òproblem solvingò approach. I encourage clients to ñLock into Spock,ò to try to replace calamity with calm, 
to rationally consider the options at our disposal. This may require them to do a bit of research: ask trusted 
friends or family for their input, confer with an expert, read up on the issue, ñgoogle it,ò reflect calmly within 
oneself. Harkening back to that Russian spy in the movie ñBridge Of Spies,ò when told by Tom Hanks-as-
attorney he could go to trial, be found guilty, and executed, and then asks him ñArenôt you worried about 
that?ò the spy replied, ñWould it help?ò I am not suggesting we become Vulcan Spocks or stoic Russian 
spies, but there is something to be said for looking at reality with sober eyes, head, and heart.  
 
And it is the head and the heart that lead people to seek our assistance. I believe in the varied ways we 
each go about the task, that singular task seems shared among us: to move from redline to blueline think-
ing. And not just to move our clientele, but ourselves as well. Consider the gift of time we all have. Are we 
not bound by the desire to see the ñmovie film of our own livesò as healthy and as happy as we may possi-
bly be able to make it? We are very fortunate to be in the profession we have chosen (though the profes-
sion may have chosen us), and to be given the sacred trust and privilege by those with whom we work. 
And at the same time, good that we ñheal thyselvesò with as much ñH&Hò (health and happiness) as we 
can muster. 

(Continued from page 4) 
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Do the HIPAA-HIPAA Shake: 
Notes from a recent HIPAA compliance training 

By Deborah Okon, PhD 
 
Whatôs your favorite way to spend a Wednesday afternoon when you have no patients?  Mine was to at-
tend the US DHHS Office for Civil Rights (OCR) training on HIPAA Compliance for Small Providers.  One 
of the presenters said I could share information and their presentation slides . (the page number below 
refer to the slide numbers).  Here are some things that I found particularly relevant to my private practice: 
 
Quick Stats:  Over 15 years and 175,426 complaints, 25,695 received corrective action or technical assis-
tance. Only 52 had corrective action plus monetary penalties, and only 3 had severe penalties.  Any inves-
tigation starts with a letter; always respond!! (p.100) 
 
Patient rights to information and privacy: 
-Never put up a barrier when a patient (or their personal representative for health care decisions) wants 
access to their file.  Donôt force them to come to your office, donôt charge them for copies (it is not worth a 
complaint), and send it in the format they request (even if they ask you to send the record via unsecured 
email. (p. 41-45) Thatôs another reminder that we should write notes with the assumption that our patients 
will see them! 
-Never acknowledge a patient on the internet (even if they write a nice review about you). 
 
All things electronic: 
-Voice by telephone and fax machines are not considered electronic PHI (ePHI); electronic fax and any-
thing else kept by electronic media is ePHI.  
-When it comes to protecting electronic data, there is nothing better than using encryption. They canôt rec-
ommend a specific encryption program, they just say the first thing they ask is if you use encryption. (p. 
62) 
-To prove to OCR that you are making a good effort to protect your patient data, make sure to update all of 
your computer software, including the BIOS, your operating system, router firmware, virus protection, etc. 
(p. 64)  For internet-connected computers/devices that store patient information, they really want everyone 
to use the most recent and updated iOS or Windows.  If you donôt know what this means, you need a com-
puter geek to do this for you! 
-Do not allow employees to use their own personal computers/devices for ePHI.  You must be able to con-
trol it and if they ever leave your employment, you must be able to collect the devices. 
-There are recommended strategies to dispose of ePHI. (p. 66) 
-If PHI has ever left your possession (left a laptop somewhere even if it was never tampered with; if you 
discover that files were laying around in view of others), you must follow the reporting procedures estab-
lished by OCR. (p. 75-91) 
-If you have ePHI on devices, it is best to have an app that allows you to ñremote delete the dataò if it is 
stolen. 
-If you use the Cloud, make sure you have a Business Associate Agreement for HIPAA (p. 70).  (I bet you 
accepted a Business Associate Agreement when you started filing electronic claims via a clearinghouse.) 
 
Annoying work that I now need to do: 
-We MUST post our Notice of Privacy Practices in our waiting room and on website (p. 35); itôs not enough 
to give it to every new patient. 
-Prepare now in case a complaint is ever filed or you have to submit a breach report.  OCR will ask you to 
provide a copy of your office risk analysis (p.59) and risk management plan (for each potential risk of 
breach, what steps will you take to prevent it, such as setting up encryption).  That means this should be 
done now and kept on file, and it should be reviewed and updated periodically. (An example that is going 
into my risk analysis: I frequently receive texts from patients and know to never add them to my contacts.  
Risk Management is for me to get out of the habit of leaving these texts on my phone.  I need to delete the 
thread! (after transcribing into record if itôs important) 
 

(Continued on page 7) 

https://www.nmpsychology.org/resource/resmgr/newsletters/small_provider_hipaa_present.pdf
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Get your Cultural Diversity CE credits online from NMPA! 
 

Click HERE to see our  
course offerings! 

 
Big discounts for NMPA members! 

Friday Forums Available as On-Demand Webinars 
NMPA CE events are now available as webinars (with more planned!).  Current titles available: 

¶ Introduction to Pediatric Neuropsychology 
¶ Topics in Reproductive Mental Health 
¶ Bariatric Surgery and the Psychologist 

¶ Emerging Adulthood: Understanding the óFailure to Launchô Phenomena 
 
Simply go to the NMPA website and click the ñNMPA Online CE Coursesò tab on the left, then scroll to the 

bottom of the page.   

Ready to retire?   
This was interesting: We can sell our business and patient files without patient authorization!  Itôs a busi-
ness transaction and the person who takes over your practice is responsible for the record safekeeping. 
(p. 22) 
 
The last page of the slides includes contact information for the presenters/investigators.  They were incred-
ibly approachable and are happy to help you navigate these requirements! 

(HIPPAðContinued from page 6) 
 

 

Book Exchange & Networking Event 
 

Have you ever wished you could é. 
¶ Free up shelf space without abandoning beloved books to the recycle bin? 
¶ Enhance your library without spending money? 
¶ Socialize with colleagues without violating CE time-in-seat requirements? 
¶ Peek into colleaguesô psyches by nosing around their libraries? 

 
If you answered óyesô to any of these questions, you must join us for NMPAôs Book Exchange & Network-
ing Event. It will be a morning of socializing, light refreshments, and free books for the taking. 
 
To participate, you must meet at least one of three criteria and register on our website for this free event: 

¶ Have books you want to give away (professional or leisure) 
¶ Want books for which you donôt want to pay 
¶ Feel like visiting with colleagues in a setting that has books. 

 
Here are the details: 
When:  Saturday, July 7th from 9:00 AM to Noon 
Where:  My office at 2200 Grande Blvd SE, Suite B, Rio Rancho 
Who can attend: You and anyone you care to bring 
 

If you are donating books, please email Brenda Wolfe back-channel (blwolfe@swcp.com) and you can ar-
range a time for you to bring them to the office. 

http://www.nmpsychology.org/?page=33
http://nmpsychology.bizvision.com/
http://nmpsychology.bizvision.com/product/topicsinreproductivementalhealth(14309)
http://nmpsychology.bizvision.com/product/bariatricsurgeryandthepsychologist(14415)
http://nmpsychology.bizvision.com/product/bariatricsurgeryandthepsychologist(14415)
https://www.nmpsychology.org/events/EventDetails.aspx?id=1123290
https://goo.gl/maps/ZNUBLUcPBtp
mailto:blwolfe@swcp.com
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New Mexico Prescribing Psychologists Participate in the  
Licensure Exam Update 

By Matt Turner, PhD, ASPPB Director of Examination Services 
 

The Association for State and Provincial Psychology Boards (ASPPB) is proud to announce that Beta test-
ing on the revised Psychopharmacology Exam for Psychologists (PEP) is complete and the exam is now 
available for continuous testing. Currently, all psychology licensing boards that grant prescriptive authority 
to qualified psychologists, including New Mexico, rely on the PEP as a critical part of the licensure process 
for prescribing psychologists.  
 
At the request of APA Leadership, ASPPB agreed to assume ownership of the examination from the 
American Psychological Association (APA) in early 2017.  Much of 2017 and 2018 was dedicated to re-
viewing and revising the examination and setting up the systems for delivery.  As you can imagine, this is 
no small task.  The collective expertise of test developers and prescribing psychology experts with the 
knowledge and training to prescribe in their jurisdiction is a critical element to ensure the exam is a rele-
vant, reliable, and valid measure of the required knowledge for practice.  A talented group of prescribing 
psychologists volunteered to assist with the Job Task Analysis (the process of determining the content re-
quired for the exam), item writing, item review, examination form review, and the standard setting process 
(Determining the appropriate pass point).  Thirty-one Candidates participated in the initial beta testing! As 
of this Spring, the results have been processed and forwarded to the respective licensing board.  
   
Joe Comaty, PhD. MP. served as the chair of the Development Committee and was instrumental in the 
development process of the PEP.   A dynamic small group of New Mexico prescribing psychologists was 
involved in the PEP revision and update.  ASPPB sends a special thanks to Dr. Christina Vento from New 
Mexico who served on various committees and was actively involved throughout various phases of the 
PEP revision, from beginning to end.  ASPPB is also very appreciate of a dedicated group of licensed psy-
chologists from New Mexico involved in the PEP development, including the following: 
 

Lia Billington, PhD 
John Courtney, PsyD 
R. Brock Frost, PhD 
Marie Greenspan, PhD 
Marlin Hoover, PhD 
Elaine Levine, PhD 

Rhonda Ross, PsyD, ABPdN 
Pattijo ñJoò Velasquez, PhD 

 
ASPPB is pleased with the outcome of the updated PEP examination and would like to thank the dedicat-
ed volunteers who generously donated their time and expertise to ensure the PEP sets a high standard as 
a measure of entry level prescribing psychology knowledge / competency.   

Save the DateðOctober 12, 2018 
Greetings NMPA! Although it's midsummer, it's time to prepare for our (Balloon Fiesta!) annual  
fall conference. If you haven't yet, please save Friday, October 12th. Our venue is the same as 
last year: Albuquerque's Journal Center at the CNM Workforce Training Center. Lunch and re-
freshments will be provided as part of your registration fee.  
 
Instead of a single theme, we're addressing a variety of topics of interest to New Mexican psy-
chologists. Our exceptionally knowledgeable speakers are working on their presentations and as 
soon as they're ready, we'll announce the topics. You'll earn six hours of Category I CE including 
both ethics and cultural competency hours. Please open your favorite scheduling tool and reserve 
the day for education, renewing friendships and greeting our new members! NMPA's website will 
open registration beginning on August 10. See you the 12th of October!  
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